VINE GROVE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL 

SBDM COUNCIL MINUTES  (Rough Draft)

May 25, 2006

The regular meeting of the Vine Grove Elementary SBDM Council met at 3:00 p.m. in the school media center. Members present were Mrs. Carol Butler, Mr. Darryl Murray, Mrs. Kim Wood, Mrs. Cindy Vowels, Mrs. Lora Schell, and Mr. Lonnie Dennis. Mr. Rick Bennett was absent. Mrs. Cathy Bruce was the recording secretary. Mrs. Bobbie Jones was a visitor.

 Mr. Murray made a motion to approve the Agenda after adding H. Technology. Mrs.Vowels seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.62) 
Mrs. Vowels made a motion to approve the Minutes from the April 18, 2006 meeting. Mrs. Wood seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.63) 

REPORTS

Parent Survey Results– Mrs. Jones went over the results of the parent survey. The Student Services Committee received 225 surveys back from our parents. The comments were very positive and complimentary of our faculty and staff.

Dress Code Policy Change – Mrs. Jones brought the proposed Updated Dress Code Policy to the council.

After discussing the changes, Mr. Murray made a motion to change the Dress Code Policy as follows:

Dress Code Policy

The home and school need to cooperate in the matter of dress.  Children should dress appropriately.  Clothing that is not appropriate includes the following:

· Short tight shorts – also known as biker shorts or spandex shorts

· Sleeveless tops that are baggy around the arms

· Spaghetti strap tops/shirts or halter-tops

· Low cut shirts or tops

· Tank tops or tops that expose the stomach

· Skirts, shorts, dresses, or skorts that are shorter than the tips of the student’s fingers when arms are at the side.

· Sheer clothing

· Clothing that advertises alcohol, tobacco, illegal products, or vulgar or inappropriate profane artwork/or language

· Sagging pants or jeans

· Hats, scarves or other headgear (exceptions made on special days)

· An apparel or hairdo that is distracting to the educational process

· Clothing that is not properly fitted to the student (not too tight or too big)

· Heels or platforms higher than one and ½ inches

· Strapless/backless shoes or sandals (i.e. shower shoes or flip-flops)

Students not in compliance with dress code guidelines will receive a letter home, call to parents, and/or provided with appropriate dress code attire for the day if available.  

Exceptions to the dress code policy will be made for students with religious objections or students with special needs only after a meeting with administration.

Mrs. Butler seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.64)

Literacy First Change – Mr. Dennis reported that Literacy First is taught in kindergarten through fourth grade. It has been great for our school, but he would like the council to change Literacy First to kindergarten through second grade. Our third and fourth grade teachers will still use a lot of the techniques and theories from Literacy First (i.e. word walls, center based instruction). Literacy First has been great for teaching our younger students. We are starting the Thoughtful Ed Program for all grade levels. This is a three-year commitment. Mr. Murray made a motion to change our Literacy First Program to kindergarten through second grade. Mrs. Wood seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.  Motion unanimously carried. (06.65)
Textbook Adoption for 2006-07 – Mr. Dennis requested that the Council approve our Textbook Adoption for math and Language Arts for the 2006-07 school year. We will buy more consumable math workbook/worksheets for our first and second grade classes. We are now using Houghton-Mifflin math textbooks school-wide. Mrs. Vowels made a motion to approve the Textbook Adoption for the 2006-07 school year. Mr. Murray seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.66)

Budget Approval – After reviewing the budget for April, Mr. Murray made a motion to approve it. Mrs. Vowels seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.67)
Committee Report –The SBDM Council reviewed the Committee Reports.

Accident Report – The SBDM Council reviewed the accident reports for May. Mr. Dennis will talk with Mr. Kevin McCoy about putting some foam on the bottom part of our large milk cooler. The council also discussed the issue of putting more mulch down on the playground.

Technology – Mrs. Vowels requested that we purchase the technical support and service for the library from Follett from Title II D funds. The cost for the 2006-07 school year is $440.00. Mr. Murray made a motion to approve the technical support and service from Follett. Because this is a recurring expense which is needed every year, Mr. Murray also made a motion that Mrs. Vowels go ahead and order the technical support and service each year, but inform the council which fund she will pay for the service. Mrs. Butler seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.68)

POLICIES

Policy Handbook – New Policies – The SBDM Council had the first reading for the following policies: 

First Reading of the following policies:

EQUITY AND DIVERSITY POLICY

We commit our school to ensuring that each and every student:

· Is able to achieve at high academic levels

· Feels safe, welcome, and valued at our school

· Receives a full, fair share of opportunities our school has to offer

· Knows and honors the achievements of his/her own cultural tradition

· Knows and honors the achievements of other cultural tradition he or she may encounter in our community and later in life

We commit ourselves to annual reflection on how well we are fulfilling this commitment, including review of data broken down by gender, ethnicity, socio-economic status, and disability on:

· Student performance

· Student participation in our programs

· Student disciplinary referrals

· Family involvement in school activities

· Feedback from students, parents, staff, and community leaders on their perception of our performance in this area

Based on what we learn from that reflection, we will develop the plans needed to correct any deficiencies to fulfill the commitment made above.

SAFE SCHOOL POLICY

To ensure the safety of all Vine Grove Elementary students, and to facilitate the dismissal of students at the close of the school day, the following procedures will be implemented, monitored, and enforced:

 

· All visitors (including parents of enrolled students) are required to report to the office and sign in.

· All students that come in late must be signed in at the office and if they leave before end of the school day they must be sign out in the school office.   This prevents unauthorized persons from picking up a student.

· Students who are transported by their parents in the afternoon will be released to the cafeteria for pick-up.

· All doors will remain locked excluding the front entry doors and the mobile unit entrance.

   Should any emergency arise, there are plans in place for appropriate staff response.

STUDENT ASSESSMENT POLICY

 STATEWIDE  ASSESSMENT PROGRAM POLICY: Administering and Reporting student testing programs.

The Vine Grove Elementary SBDM Council accepts Hardin County School Board guidelines of administering and reporting student testing programs.  (REF: #FY93-142, March 8, 1993; Hardin County Board of Education Policy 08.222)

Instruction will be aligned with national, state, and local standards.  

 

Assessments on the standards will be valid and appropriate demonstrations of what students should know.

 

Assessments will be developmentally appropriate.

 

Assessments will be a regular part of the learning process.

 

Assessments will include opportunities for students to self-evaluate their learning.

 

Assessments will include a variety of ways students can demonstrate their learning, including options appropriate to preferred learning styles and intelligences.

 

Assessments will be supported by examples of student work (or teacher developed samples) that clarify tasks and show distinctions between the levels of performance.

 

Assessments and assessment results (student samples) will be shared among teachers and students.

 

EVALUATION OF STUDENT PERFORMANCE POLICY

 

At the end of each quarter, students will receive a progress report form indicating their level of performance.  

 

Kindergarten students will receive a progress report indicating their performance levels and identifies which skills are developing satisfactorily, skills needing improvement, or skills not acquired in other subject areas. 

 

P1-P3 students will receive a progress report form indicating a performance level of M – Mastered, L – Learning Content, or C – Area of Concern in Personal and Social Development Skills; Language Arts; Mathematics; Integrated Curriculum that includes science, social studies, personal health and safety concepts, cooperative decision making, critical thinking, and computer skills; and in Cultural and Physical Development areas of art, music, fine arts, process lab, and physical education.

Students will receive formal assessments in P1-P3 in art, music, physical education, process lab, and fine arts.

The uniform grading scale for the Hardin County Schools for fourth and fifth graders is as follows:



A = 92 – 100 Excellent

D = 68 – 73 Below Average


B = 83 – 91    Good


F = 0 – 67    Failing


C = 74 – 82    Average

Vine Grove Elementary believes setting high expectations for academic performance, leadership, and citizenship is key to student success.  Our honor role policy supports that belief and gives us the opportunity to recognize those students who have excelled in all three areas.

STUDENT RECOGNITION POLICY

 

Honor Roll 
 

All fourth and fifth grade students are eligible to be honored in the Vine Grove Elementary Honor Roll each grading period as long as the following criteria are met:

a) Fifth grade students must make all A’s, or all A’s and B’s during each grading period in reading, English/writing, spelling, math, social studies, science/health, arts & humanities, and practical living and vocational studies. 

b) Fourth grade students must make all A’s, or all A’s and B’s during each grading period in reading, English/writing/ spelling, math, social studies, science/health.

c) Fourth and fifth grade students must make all outstanding or satisfactory progress marks in the following areas:  art, music, fine arts, process lab, physical education, and conduct.

d) Any fourth or fifth grade student at Vine Grove Elementary who does not maintain all A’s, or all A’s and B’s each grading period and/or receives a mark of needs improvement or unsatisfactory in any of the above designated fourth and fifth grade areas will not be eligible to be honored in the Vine Grove Elementary Honor roll during that grading period.

e) Fourth and fifth grade students must make all A’s, or all A’s and B’s during each
grading period to be honored with the Vine Grove Elementary Honor Roll award during the end of the year Awards ceremony.

TRANSITIONS POLICY

 

Our students will face special challenges as they make the transition from:

 

1.     Preschool to primary (Title I and Preschool team)

2.        Primary to intermediate

3.       Elementary to middle

 

In August, the Council will appoint members from our school to serve on a Transition Committee responsible for handling student transitions during the coming calendar year, including transitions into our school, from one level to another within our school (if applicable).  We will ask the schools below and above us to appoint members as well.  (Title I, Special Education, Counselor, CIA, ESS)

 

In March, the Transition Committee will submit a Transition Plan to the Council, which will include:

1.  Objectives, defining what students need to know and be able to do to succeed in their new setting.

2.  Activities designed to achieve those objectives, including classroom activities, family     orientation activities, visits to the new setting, and other needed activities.

             3.   Persons responsible for each step.

4.    Start and end dates for each step.

5.     Funding needed for each step.

 6.   Methods for measuring success, including whatever steps they will take to determine whether   students have made a successful transition.

7. Procedures for family orientation for students who come to our school after the school year has started.

In May, the Council will review the proposed Transition Plan, identify any needed changes, and approve the plan after those changes are made.

 

In June, the Transition Committee will begin implementation of the Transition Plan.

 ADDITIONAL AUTHORITY GRANTED TO THE COUNCIL BY THE BOARD POLICY

The school can request additional authority in policy areas not granted to them by KRS 160.345. The request shall be made by the council in writing, through the principal to the superintendent of schools. The superintendent will follow local board policy and procedures for putting the matter on the school board agenda. The principal will represent the council at the school board meeting when the item is discussed, and report back to the council about the outcome at the next regular council meeting. If the board chooses to grant additional authority, the principal will bring a proposed policy for that council meeting for council consideration. The council may approve the policy by majority vote or consensus.

Dress Code Policy

The home and school need to cooperate in the matter of dress.  Children should dress appropriately.  Clothing that is not appropriate includes the following:

· Short tight shorts – also known as biker shorts or spandex shorts

· Sleeveless tops that are baggy around the arms

· Spaghetti strap tops/shirts or halter-tops

· Low cut shirts or tops

· Tank tops or tops that expose the stomach

· Skirts, shorts, dresses, or skorts that are shorter than the tips of the student’s fingers when arms are at the side.

· Sheer clothing

· Clothing that advertises alcohol, tobacco, illegal products, or vulgar or inappropriate profane artwork/or language

· Sagging pants or jeans

· Hats, scarves or other headgear (exceptions made on special days)

· An apparel or hairdo that is distracting to the educational process

· Clothing that is not properly fitted to the student (not too tight or too big)

· Heels or platforms higher than one and ½ inches

· Strapless/backless shoes or sandals (i.e. shower shoes or flip-flops)

Students not in compliance with dress code guidelines will receive a letter home, call to parents, and/or provided with appropriate dress code attire for the day if available.  

Exceptions to the dress code policy will be made for students with religious objections or students with special needs only after a meeting with administration.

Mr. Murray made a motion to approve the First Reading of the above polices. Mrs., Wood seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.69)

Second Reading of New Policies – The SBDM Council had the second reading for the following policies: 

VINE GROVE ELEMENTARY INSTRUCTIONAL PRACTICES

The faculty, in collaboration with the principal, shall select the appropriate instructional practices to be utilized in their classroom, to ensure that the school’s curriculum is fully implemented. Best practice instructional strategies that are selected by teachers must be included in lesson plans and monitored by the principal. Persons who wish to have the school council endorse a particular instructional practice to be implemented school wide shall present the instructional practice to the curriculum committee, which shall study the benefits of the instructional practice. The committee may present a recommendation relative to the proposed instructional practice to the school council for their consideration and approval. The school council policy shall also be consistent with the applicable indicators from the Standards and Indicators for Schools Improvement. Mr. Murray made a motion to adopt the Instructional Practices Policy. 

VINE GROVE ELEMENTARY EXTRACURRICULAR PROGRAM

By September 15th of each year, the principal shall prepare a list of extracurricular programs to be implemented in the school for the school council’s approval. Additional extracurricular programs to be implemented shall be presented by the principal to the council for approval prior to their implementation. The chief extracurricular sponsor shall determine student participation standards, to be consistent with any criteria set by the local, state, or national sponsor of the program and consistent with state and federal statutes and regulations. This school council policy shall also be consistent with the School Safety Plan and applicable indicators from the Standards and Indicators for Schools Improvement. 

PROTECTION OF INSTRUCTIONAL TIME POLICY

The Vine Grove Elementary School schedule will provide the required 1,050 hours of instructional time or more, and students will be actively involved in learning through those instructional hours.  To ensure this:

1.  Broadcast interruptions from the school office will be limited to homeroom periods and emergencies.  Wherever possible, e-mail, telephone, quiet messengers, or waiting until class is done will be used.

2. Students arriving in each classroom will immediately have work to begin without waiting for   

other students to assemble.

3. When a scheduled activity is unexpectedly delayed or cancelled, students will be given        

alternative, substantive learning activities to undertake.

4. Videotapes and television broadcasts will be used only when they efficiently convey knowledge    

and skills called for in the curriculum and are integrated into other activities that require the students to process and apply the information the video provides.      

5.    Our school policy safety plan and discipline and classroom management policy will also 

 
contribute to ensuring that behavioral problems do not subtract from learning time.

The principal (or principal’s designee) will:

 

1.     Ensure that each new staff member learns about these requirements.

2. Check for success in implementing this policy as part of regular classroom observation     

and evaluation of each teacher.

3. Include areas needing added work under this policy in recommendations for individual      

teachers’  professional growth.

PARENT INVOLVEMENT POLICY

In acknowledgement of much reliable research proving that parental involvement raises the academic achievement of students, Vine Grove Elementary School encourages involvement of parents through an active Parent Volunteer Program, Family Resource Center, and PTO. The Vine Grove Elementary staff believes open lines of communication between parents and staff provide a solid foundation on which to build a strong partnership.  This united effort ensures the most effective educational program for all students.  Of all the adults who teach and care for children, parents are the most important.  

The opportunities they provide, as well as the interactions they have with children, have the greatest potential to influence children’s learning and development.  

To ensure a strong parent involvement partnership in the school and classroom, the staff will listen and make every attempt to understand the parents’ goals for their children.  School staff and parents have developed the following policy.

Communicating Information

· The Vine Grove Elementary Parent Involvement Policy, School-Parent Compact, and Core Content will be distributed in the handbook, through the monthly newsletter, and on the school website.

· Information related to school and parent programs, meetings and other activities will be communicated to parents through monthly school newsletters, calendars, and invitations to parent activities sent home with students.

· Parents will be provided with timely information about the Title 1 school-wide program through parent meetings, the school website, and newsletters throughout the school year.

· Information about the school curriculum, forms of assessment used to measure progress, and the proficiency level students are expected to meet will be distributed by the school staff through informational fliers, meetings, and/or parent-teacher conferences.

· Achievement test information will be shared by the Child Guidance Counselor and by the classroom teachers through informational meetings, printed information sent home, and individual parent conferences.

· Information regarding the State’s academic content standards, local academic assessments and how to monitor a child’s progress and work with teachers to improve achievement will be shared through conferences, informational meetings and/or parent training sessions.

· The School-Parent Learning Compact, which was jointly developed with parents, outlines how parents, school staff, and students will share the responsibility for improvement in learning. This compact will be used to guide Vine Grove Elementary throughout the school year.
Parent Participation

· Parents will receive materials and have opportunities to participate in literacy, technology and other training sessions to help improve their child’s achievement.

· Parents will have opportunities to participate in school decision-making regarding the education of their children through PTO, the School-Based Decision-Making Council, school committees, and parent-teacher conferences.

· Parents will be involved in the planning, review, and improvement of the school’s Title 1 school-wide program and Parent Involvement Policy through the annual evaluation of the Title 1 program, SBDM councils meetings, and in the development of the school’s Comprehensive School Improvement Plan.

· Barriers to parental participation, e.g., transportation, childcare, etc., will be addressed based on individual needs and may be funded by Title 1.

· Parents are encouraged to volunteer at Vine Grove Elementary School.  Many opportunities are available, including working with individuals in the classroom, working with a small group, preparing materials at home or at school, working at a special event, participating on a Site-Based Decision Making Council Committee, or the Title 1 District Advisory Council.

· A survey for all parents will be conducted by the school staff to collect opinions and concerns about the current school program and to collect suggestions for improvement.  

Meetings

· Parents will be informed at Rosters R’ Ready Open House meeting of the school’s participation in the Title 1 program, the requirements of the program, and their right to be involved.

· Parent meetings and conferences will be held at various times and locations to meet the needs of families.
PARENT- SCHOOL LEARNING COMPACT POLICY

Vine Grove Elementary School holds high expectations for every student and individualizes instruction for each child's success toward the Kentucky state standards.  It is the belief of our school that a student is most successful when students, families, and school work together.  This compact is an invitation to be partners with the staff of Vine Grove Elementary School to assure your child succeeds in learning.

As a Vine Grove Elementary student, I will strive to:

· Attend school every day and be on time for all classes.

· Be prepared with books, paper, pencil, all materials and completed assignments as directed by teachers.

· Obey the rules at school, on the bus and at home. Resolve conflicts peacefully.

· Maintain a positive attitude toward learning and believe in my ability to succeed.

· Respect myself and the rights and property of others.


As a Vine Grove Elementary staff member, I will strive to:

· Hold expectations high for all students, believing that all students can learn.
· Provide high-quality instruction in a supportive and non-threatening environment.

· Provide varied learning opportunities for students to enable them to meet academic expectations. 

·  Teach students responsible behaviors that lead to success.
·  Respect and value the uniqueness of each student and their family.
·  Communicate regularly with my students and their families through conferences, notes, telephone calls, etc.

· Provide meaningful homework.
As the parent/guardian of a Vine Grove Elementary School student, I will strive to:

· Send my child to school each day on time, prepared with all necessary materials, well-rested, and properly dressed.

· Check my child’s work and homework on a regular basis.

· Provide my child with suitable study conditions at home - desk or table, lights, books, and supplies.

· Communicate with my child’s teachers when I am concerned about my child’s work or health.

· Stay interested in what my child is learning.

· Encourage my child to participate in school activities such as family nights, after school tutoring, and summer programs if appropriate.
· Read with my child and let him/her see me read regularly.
· Encourage positive attitudes toward school.
· Review information and work sent home and respond as necessary.
Mrs. Butler made a motion to approve the policies after the second reading. Mrs. Wood seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.  Motion unanimously carried. (06.70)

INFORMATION

Faculty/Staff – Mr. Dennis reported that Mrs. Lewis, one of our kindergarten teachers is retiring after 32 years teaching. Mrs. Carol Butler is going to teach in Breckenridge County. Mrs. Diane Dunkin and Mrs. Tracy Kurkoski, Instructional Assistants, are resigning their positions effective June 1, 2006.

New SBDM Council Members – Mrs. Terisa Johnson is replacing Mrs. Butler as a teacher representative on the council. Mrs. Elizabeth Atcher is replacing Mr. Bennett as a parent representative. Mr. Dennis thanked both Mrs. Butler and Mr. Bennett for their dedication and service to our school and council.

LCD Projectors – Mr. Dennis reported that the LCD projectors and sound system will be install starting the first week of June.

MEETING DATE AND TIME

The next SBDM Council meeting will be held on Monday, June 5, 2006 at 8:00 a.m. in the school media center.

AGENDA ITEMS

Some of the agenda items for the June SBDM Council meeting will be the Second Reading of newly adopted policies, and hiring of new faculty members.

ADJOURN

Mrs. Butler made a motion to adjourn at 4:00 p.m. Mrs. Vowels seconded the motion. There was no further discussion. Motion unanimously carried. (06.71)
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